United Nations A/HRC/24/NGO/136



Distr.: General 9 September 2013

English only

Human Rights Council

Twenty-fourth session
Agenda item 3
Promotion and protection of all human rights, civil,
political, economic, social and cultural rights,
including the right to development
Agenda item 4
Human rights situations that require the Council's attention

Joint written statement* submitted by the International Organization for the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination, the Women's International League for Peace & Freedom, the Union of Arab Jurists, the Arab Lawyers Union, the General Arab Women Federation, North-South XX1, the United Towns Agency for the North-South Cooperation, the Indian Movement "Tupaj Amaru", the Arab Organization for Human Rights, the Asian Women's Human Rights Council, the Organisation pour la Communication en Afrique et de Promotion de la Coopération Economique Internationale -OCAPROCE International, Human Rights Now, the International Federation of University Women, the Organisation Mondiale des associations pour l'éducation prénatale, the World Wide Organization for Women, non-governmental organizations in special consultative status; the International Human Rights Association of American Minorities, the Indian Council of South America, the World Peace Council, International Educational Development, Inc., nongovernmental organizations on the roster

The Secretary-General has received the following written statement which is circulated in accordance with Economic and Social Council resolution 1996/31.

[2 September 2013]

Please recycle

^{*} This written statement is issued, unedited, in the language(s) received from the submitting non-governmental organization(s).

Corruption in Iraq*

In the forward to the *United Nations Convention against Corruption*, former Secretary-General Kofi Annan describes corruption as an "evil phenomenon" and an "insidious plague that has a wide range of corrosive effects on societies. It undermines democracy and the rule of law, leads to violations of human rights, distorts markets, erodes the quality of life and allows organized crime, terrorism and other threats to human security to flourish."

Iraq has been completely overtaken by this plague. It is now one of the most corrupt countries in the world- a continuous trend since the unlawful US/UK-led war and occupation. In 2006 it ranked 160 out of 163 countries studied and in 2012 it ranked 169 out of 176², making it the eighth most corrupt country worldwide. The levels of corruption experienced during the invasion, and existent today under Maliki, had never been seen in Iraq before. It is yet one more of the legacies established and left behind by the perpetrators of the war.

The mechanisms for, and the practice of this culture of corruption were introduced by the Bremer-led team sent to rebuild Iraq and have been perfected and fully institutionalized by Maliki and his government. Confirming Annan's outlined effects, corruption in Iraq has played a significant role in the devastation of Iraqi society and its citizens' lives; rendering true democracy impossible; fostering a rule of law where government leaders and officials are above the law and use threats and violence to impose their will; allowing for grave violations of human rights to persist with impunity; and forcing Iraqis into a life of fear, insecurity and poverty.

US and UK leaders cited weapons of mass destruction as the principle justification for the war against Iraq, but once the fact of their non-existence became more apparent, rhetoric changed to new pretexts. In a broadcast to Iraq on 10 April 2003, George W. Bush proclaimed: "...You will be free to build a better life...You deserve better than tyranny and corruption..." Similarly, Tony Blair proclaimed, "...The money from Iraqi oil will be yours; to be used to build prosperity for you and your families." While they failed to prove their accusations of past corruption, the money from Iraqi oil was indeed used to build prosperity, but not for Iraqi families. Instead it filled the coffers of the well-connected and friends of the occupiers and Coalition Provisional Authority (CPA) leadership, headed by Paul Bremer -billions of dollars worth.

"All indications are that the institutions of the USA committed financial corruption by stealing the money of the Iraqi people, which was allocated to develop Iraq, and that was

^{*} Please see last page for list of NGOs without consultative status, also sharing the views expressed in this statement.

Kofi A. Annan, forward to the *United Nations Convention Against Corruption*, United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime, United Nations, Vienna, 2004.

² Transparency International, Transparency International Annual Report 2006, available at www.transparency.org

United Nations Development Programme in Iraq, Battling Corruption in Iraq, 16 May 2013, http://www.iq.undp.org/Publications_View.aspx?q=SUQ9MjM4Jg%3D%3D-YYFc0BOJOzM%3D

George W. Bush in his address to the Iraqi people delivered on 10 April 2003, available at American Rhetoric Online Speech Bank,

http://www.americanrhetoric.com/speeches/wariniraq/gwbushiraq41003.htm

Excerpt from text of Tony Blair's broadcast to Iraq. Available at http://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-176184/Text-Blairs-broadcast-Iraq.html

about \$17 billion." The \$17 billion is only part of the money that has not been accounted for. It does not include the billions that were robbed through corruption, bribery, overcharging, oil smuggling, ghost companies, and payments for work and contracts that were never fulfilled; the majority of these originating from American and British entities. The Commission on Wartime Contracting in Iraq and Afghanistan estimates the total lost to corruption by defense contractors to be up to \$60 billion. Minimal to non-existent investigating and prosecuting has been conducted on the massive theft that occurred in Iraq. This must be rectified and guilty parties held accountable and ordered to reimburse Iraq and its people.

American companies were doubtless the biggest beneficiaries of the privatization of Iraq. Between 2003 and 2004, they were awarded more than 80% of reconstruction contracts, including 150 firms whose contracts represented a total value of \$48.7 billion. US firms received more than \$138 billion for government contracts, with KBR, Inc. (a former subsidiary of Halliburton Co. and for which then Vice President Dick Cheney had served as CEO) being the number one recipient with a total of \$39.5 billion in contracts; many of which were awarded without other companies being allowed to bid. 10

What was planned for Iraq was not "reparations, reconstruction or rehabilitation", but "robbery: mass theft disguised as charity; privatization without representation." This mass theft was accompanied and facilitated by protection and impunity. All 'persons' and 'entities' involved in the reconstruction of Iraq's economy were granted formal legal immunity by the American government, including with regards to the Development Fund for Iraq and "all Iraqi petroleum and petroleum products." In June 2003 Bremer further extended immunity to the CPA, Coalition Forces, Coalition personnel, coalition contractors and their sub-contractors. This opened the door for further corruption and a complete lack of accountability.

Waleed Ibrahim, *Iraq hunting \$17 billion missing after U.S. invasion*, Reuters, 19 June 2011, http://www.reuters.com/article/2011/06/19/us-iraq-usa-money-idUSTRE75I20S20110619.

Dave Whyte, *The crimes of neo-liberal rule in occupied Iraq*, in the British Journal of Criminology, 2007, http://statecrime.org/wp-content/uploads/2011/10/whyte2007.pdf, pg. 7

Naomi Klein, *Privatization in Disguise*, 9 April 2003, http://www.naomiklein.org/articles/2003/04/privatization-disguise

Angelo Young, Cheney's Halliburton Made \$39.5 Billion on Iraq War, RSN, 20 March 2013, http://readersupportednews.org/news-section2/308-12/16561-focus-cheneys-halliburton-made-395-billion-on-iraq-war

When asked about the rampant corruption, Iraqis say that it is a result of UN sanctions, which "destroyed Iraqi society in the 1990s and the Americans," who destroyed the state after 2003. See:Patrick Cockburn, *Iraq 10 years on: How Baghdad became a city of corruption*, 04 March 2013, http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/middle-east/iraq-10-years-on-how-baghdad-became-a-city-of-corruption-8520038.html

Angelo Young, Cheney's Halliburton Made \$39.5 Billion on Iraq War, RSN, 20 March 2013, http://readersupportednews.org/news-section2/308-12/16561-focus-cheneys-halliburton-made-395-billion-on-iraq-war ... Not only were contracts awarded without allowing for open competition, a practice guided by manipulation and corruption, but they were distributed based on bribes, nepotism and without oversight. This was particularly true for the over \$23 billion from Development Fund for Iraq (DFI) oil revenue. The funds appropriated by the US were distributed under a more structured process, but were nonetheless mired in corruption.

George W. Bush, Executive Order 13303 of May 22, 2013, Protecting the Development Fun for Iraq and Certain Other Property in Which Iraq Has an Interest, Federal Register Vol. 68, No. 102. http://www.treasury.gov/resource-center/sanctions/Documents/13303.pdf

Paul Bremer, Coalition Provisional Authority Order Number 17, Status of the Coalition, Foreign Liaison Missions, their Personnel and Contractors, CPA/ORD/27, June 2003, http://gjpi.org/wp-content/uploads/cpa-order-17-original.pdf

The CPA "contributed to ecology of bribery...thereby institutionalizing corruption in pursuit of maximizing profits." This system of open bribery, combined with the near non-existence of monitoring and "basic record keeping" provided an optical breeding ground for corruption. In pursuing its mission of dismantling Iraq's central-controlled economy under "shock therapy" like strategies, immediately, a strategy the CPA created an environment where "public-and private- sector actors were free to engage in embezzlement, robbery, bribery, and fraud." Exacerbating the effects of the CPA's strategy was its failures in budgetary and oil governance in relation to:"Iraqi policy ownership, funding sources and allocation of benefits and auditing." The CPA's actions in Iraq have been described as "economic war crimes" that breached international law, specifically, the Geneva Conventions, Hague Regulations and UNSCR 1483. Like all breaches of law, these actions must be investigated and the perpetrators brought to justice.

Like his predecessors, Al-Maliki, the US-backed prime minister continued and advanced this practice of corruption. Under his administration, the corruption established by the US and the CPA is stronger than ever, being described by a former minister as "an institutionalized kleptocracy" with the "wholesale theft of public funds" and where "everything is for sale." It is no longer only a mere question of the theft of public funds, but it is a phenomenon that affects the availability and distribution of social and public services; the allocation of employment and the efficacy of state institutions. Billions of dollars were allocated for development and reconstruction yet schools, hospitals, homes and roads have not been rebuilt; electricity continues below pre-invasion levels; once top educational and health systems are in shambles; unemployment is high and people do not have enough to eat. Iraqis live in miserable conditions while the billions that belong to them line the pockets of those in power. Description of the continuer of the pockets of those in power.

Of great concern are also the effects that corruption has had on the judicial system. Military and police officials systematically violate human rights without consequence on orders from high ranking officials. Fair trials are impossible as many judges are controlled by Maliki, either by fear, threats, or bribes.²¹ The post-invasion system of corruption allows for

Michael Welch, Crimes of Power and States of Impunity: The U.S. Response to Terror, Rutgers University Press, 2009, pg. 107. The CPA introduced and institutionalized the culture of corruption that has dominated all successive governments.

Dave Whyte, *The crimes of neo-liberal rule in occupied Iraq*, in the British Journal of Criminology, 2007, http://statecrime.org/wp-content/uploads/2011/10/whyte2007.pdf, pg. 8

Dave Whyte, *Hire an American! Economic Tyranny and Corruption in Iraq*, in Social Justice, Vol. 34, No. 2, 2007, pg. 159

Philippe Le Billon, Corruption, Reconstruction and Oil Governance in Iraq, in Third World Quarterly, Vol. 26, No. 4-5, pgs. 685-703, 2005

Dave Whyte, The crimes of neo-liberal rule in occupied Iraq, pgs. 4,6,7 and 9; Michael Welch, Crimes of Power and States of Impunity: The U.S. Response to Terror, Rutgers University Press, 2009, pgs. 103, 104 and 106

Patrick Cockburn, Iraq 10 years on: How Baghdad became a city of corruption, 04 March 2013, http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/middle-east/iraq-10-years-on-how-baghdad-became-a-city-of-corruption-8520038.html

The International Crisis Group reports that "billions of dollars have been embezzled from state coffers, owing mostly to gaps in public procurement: parties treat ministries like private bank accounts; and nepotism, bribery and embezzlement thrive." As a result, "living standards languish, even paling in comparison with the country's recent past. This applies to practically all aspects of life, including health, education and electricity sectors, all of which underperform despite marked budged increases."

According to a 2011 International Crisis Group report, approximately 39 judges were killed from 2003-2008; assassination of judges increased again in 2011 and judges are also at risk of kidnappings. An example demonstrating the level of fear amongst officials is that each judge in Iraq is entitled to

innocent Iraqis to be punished and killed; guilty government and security officials to remain free and protected; and punishes and destroys those who attempt to hold up the law and pursue justice. ²² Personnel involved in corruption audits and investigations were dominated by a feeling of fear and became targets for assassination. ²³ This feeling of fear and intimidation no longer stems from sectarian violence, but from actions and threats by government leadership.

Institutions and mechanisms to investigate and fight corruption exist in Iraq, but are incapable of efficacy due to "government interference, intransigence and manipulation, a deficient legal framework and ongoing threats of violence."^{24,25} When former or current Iraqi officials are being investigated for corruption, Maliki issues "secret orders" to prevent their cases from being referred to the courts²⁶. Further impeding the fight against corruption is the systematic defanging, marginalization or intimidation of corruption-combating state institutions.^{27,28} When the Commission on Public Integrity (CPI), an Iraqi agency responsible for investigating official corruption, began probing Maliki's administration, he issued orders obstructing investigations.²⁹ The head and investigators of CPI received threats, which in the face of 32 of CPI's 200 employees having been killed, were to be taken seriously. The US Embassy later confirmed a report that a "death squad had been organized to take care of the government's political enemies- including CPI officials."³⁰

The US and CPA professed a new era for Iraq where Saddam's nepotism and corruption would cease to exist. Like with the weapons of mass destruction, not only was tangible proof never found on the pre-invasion corruption Saddam was accused of, but they replaced

five security personnel on behalf of the interior ministry run Judicial Protection Unit, but many officials refuse the protection due to mistrust and fear. One official stated, "...I prefer to leave my security to God. Who can guarantee that the ministry's personnel won't kill me themselves?"

From 2003 to 2008, a period of extreme lawlessness in Iraq, approximately 39 judges were killed and others were kidnapped or lost family members. courts, lawyers and judges, especially those involved in criminal cases came under pressure and were targeted, as were parliamentary staff. International Crisis Group, *Falling Oversight: Iraq's Unchecked Government*, Middle East Report N° 113, 26 September 2011, available at http://www.crisisgroup.org/en/regions/middle-east-north-africa/iraq-iran-gulf/iraq/113-failing-oversight-iraqs-unchecked-government.aspx

IbidIbidIbid

A 2011 International Crisis Group report confirms that the current corruption oversight framework was established by the CPA in 2004 and that it "enacted a number of ill-considered reforms from the start. It stripped the Board of Supreme Audit, previously Iraq's only such institution, of significant powers, including the exclusive authority to oversee public procurement and refer suspected corruption cases to the courts." To this day the Integrity Commission is unable to carry out any investigations independently.

Patrick Cockburn, Iraq 10 years on: How Baghdad became a city of corruption, 04 March 2013, http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/middle-east/iraq-10-years-on-how-baghdad-became-a-city-of-corruption-8520038.html

²⁷ Ibid

The International Crisis group reports that the Iraqi government "sought to further restrict the little work that was being carried out by the oversight agencies by undermining their institutional independence, interfering in investigations considered politically sensitive and using them as leverage against political rivals."

David Corn, The Boy Scout of Baghdad: How Washington sabotaged Iraq's corruption cop, Mother Jones, 26 April 2009, available at http://www.motherjones.com/politics/2009/05/boy-scout-baghdad Ibid

the former system with a new order of corruption sustained by selected elites, "patronage and favoritism." ³¹.

The legacy of corruption introduced and developed by the CPA set the foundation for what has become the worst problem of corruption experienced in Iraq³², and as with the other consequences of the illegal invasion, the Iraqi people are paying the highest price. ³³. For the sake of Iraqis and their human rights, all those responsible for practicing and institutionalizing this corruption must be held responsible³⁴.

Recommendations:

Legal steps must be taken to investigate and prosecute all of those responsible for corruption and theft of funds in Iraq, including US and UK personnel and officials, CPA officials, private corporations and contractors and Iraqi officials, and all assets recovered from prosecutions must be returned to the Iraqi people.

Notes:

The following are NGOs without consultative status, who also share the views expressed in this statement: BRussels Tribunal, Arab Lawyers Association- UK, Geneva International Centre for Justice (GICJ), Association of Humanitarian Lawyers (AHL), The International League of Iraqi Academics (ILIA), The Iraqi Commission on Human Rights (ICHR), Women Will Association (WWA), Organization for Widows and Orphans (OWO), Ikraam Center for Human Rights, Belgian Peace Movement, Ligue camerounaise des droits de l'homme, Monitoring Net of Human Rights in Iraq (MHRI), Women Solidarity for an Independent and Unified Iraq, Alliance to Renew Cooperation among Humankind, International Coalition against War Criminals (ICAWC), Medical Aid for the Third World, Association of Iraqi Diplomats (AID), The African Association of Human Rights (AAHR), Protection of Human Rights Defenders in the Arab World, Moroccan Association for the Right to a Fair Trial, Americans Against the War (France), General Federation of Iraqi Women (GFIW), The International Action Center (IAC), American Worker, Association of Iraqi Intellectuals and Academics, The International Network of Arab Human Rights NGOs, America In Solidarity, Federacion De Mujeres Cubanas, Association of Victims of American Occupation Prisons, International Anti-Occupation Network (IAON), International Lawyers.org, International Society of Iraqi Scientists, The Perdana Global Peace Foundation, Kuala Lumpur Foundation to Criminalise War, Spanish Campaign against the Occupation and for Iraq Sovereignty- CEOSI, Arab Cause Solidarity Committee, Iraq Solidarity Association in Stockholm, El Taller International, World Courts of Women, Center for Development Studies- India, Wariscrime.org, Action Center for Justice, 1% A Peace Army.org, A Bigger Tent.org, Agir contre la guerre (France), American Voices Abroad (Berlin, Germany), American Voices Abroad Military Project (Europe), Anti War Fair, Arizona Christian

Dave Whyte, *Hire an American! Economic Tyranny and Corruption in Iraq*, in Social Justice, Vol. 34, No. 2, 007the author stated, the CPA's objective was to "impose a new economic order that would provide the conditions for the predominance of US capital. The Anglo-American government of occupation in Iraq was not captured by a criminal conspiracy; the government of occupation *was* the criminal conspiracy

Corruption has led to the theft of tens of billions of dollars earmarked for Iraqis and the development of their country. Corruption has taken over the judicial system; allows for human rights violations to take place with impunity, and has left Iraqis without basic public services like water, food, electricity, education, health services, employment, housing, infrastructure and garbage collection

Before the war and sanctions in the 1990's, Iraqis "had respect for the integrity of public institutions...and were prosperous, See: Sarmad Ali, Bureaucracy, Favoritism and Corruption Still Hobble Iraq's Progress, The Wall Street Journal, 20 August 2008, available at http://blogs.wsj.com/iraq/2008/08/20/bureaucracy-favoritism-and-corruption-still-hobble-iraqs-progress/

As a party to the UN Convention against Corruption, the government of Iraq must be held accountable for its failure to take any real steps in implementing the Convention and in preventing and combating corruption, and should be prosecuted for the wide-spread human rights abuses committed against the Iraqi people as a result of corruption

Peacemakers, Armbands for Peace, Arms Against War, Artists Against the War, Backbone Campaign, Be the Change, Become Active, Bike for Peace (Germany), Bill of Rights Defense Committee, Bird Dogger Org., Children of Iraq Association (UK), Bloomington Peace Action Coalition (IN), Blue State News Only, Boston Mobilization, Bring Democracy Back, Bring Them Home, Butterfly Gardeners Association, Citizens for Accountability on Iraq, California for Democracy, Camp Casey Blog, Camp U.S. Strike for Peace Campaign, Campaign Against Sanctions and Military Intervention in Iran, Canada Watch, Carolina Peace Resource Center (SC), Cartoon Free America, Catalysts of Hope, Central Colorado Coalition on the Iraq War, Chester County Peace Movement (PA), Cindy Sheehan Org., Cities for Peace, Citizens for Legitimate Government, Citizens for Peace & Justice, Human Rights for all-Morocco, Christian Clergy For Impeachment.com, Clothing of the American Mind, Coalition Against Election Fraud, Coalition for Impeachment Now (COIN), Code Pink, the Iraqi Association for Human Rights (IAHR), Al-Basa'er Media Association, Consumers for Peace.org, Dhafir Trial.org, DC Anti-War Network.org, Democracy Action, Democracy for America Meetup (Birmingham, AL), The Democratic Activist, Democracy Rising.org, Democratic Underground, Human Resources (Tbilisi, Georgia), Democratic Renewal, Democrats.com, Earth Day.org, Earth Island Institute, East Cobb Democratic Alliance (Cobb County, GA), Eastern Long Island Democracy for America (NY), ECU Peace and Justice NC, Election Solar Bus, Environmentalists Against War, Envision a New America, Foundation for the Development of Fox Valley Citizens for Peace and Justice (IL), Global Exchange.org, Global Network Against Weapons & Nuclear Power in Space, Global Resistance Network, Gold Star Families for Peace, Grandmothers Against the War, Grandmothers for Peace, Grass Roots Impeachment, Grass Roots Impeachment Movement, Grassroots North shoreWI, Green Delaware, Hawaii CD-01 Impeachment Action Coalition, Historians Against the War, Honk to Impeach, Idriss Stelley Foundation, Impeach Bush Cheney, Independent Progressive Politics Network, Impeach Bush Coalition, Impeach Bush TV.org, Impeachbush-cheney.com, Impeach Central, Impeach for Peace - Marshall, TX, Impeachable Treason, Impeach Duh, Impeachment Sunday, Inform Progressive Virginia, International Socialist Organization, Impeach Bush Cheney Net, Iraq Veterans Against the War, Iraq Veterans Against the War - Kansas City, Justice Through Music, Lake Merritt Neighbours Organized for Peace (Oakland, CA), Latinos for America, Leader of the Free Word - a great screen saver, Liberal Democracy Alliance, Liberal Kids, LIBERTY TREE Foundation for the Democratic Revolution, Los Angeles National Impeachment Centre, Louisiana Activist Network, Marijuana Policy Project, Massachusetts Impeachment Coalition, Men's Project for Peace, Michael Moore Online.org, Michigan Peace Works, Military Families Against the War (UK), Military Free Zone, Stop the War Coalition (Bedford, UK), Plataforma Aturem la Guerra (Stop the War Catalonia), Million Musicians March, Mission Not Accomplished, Montgomery County Progressive Alliance (MD), Musicians and Fine Artists for World Peace, Muslims for Peace (Australia), National Lawyers Guild - Chicago chapter, National Lawyers Guild - Detroit & Michigan chapter, Northeast Impeachment Coalition, North Jersey Impeach Group (NJ), Northeast Georgia Peace Corner Group (Helen, GA), Northwest Ohio Peace Coalition, Northwest Progressive Institute (Pacific Northwest US), Not in Our Name.org, Not in Our Name (Aotearoa, New Zealand), Nyack Impeachment Initiative (NJ), Ohio Progressive Action Coalition, One Global Community, Olympia Citizens' Movement to Impeach Bush/Cheney (WA), One Million Reasons, Operation Cease Fire, Operation Impeachment, Orange County Grassroots (CA), Out of Iraq, Out of Iraq Bloggers Caucus, Patrick Henry Democratic Club, Patriotic Pulse, Patriots for Gore, Peace Action, Peace Action Wisconsin, Peace and Accountability, Peace Drum, Peace Majority, Peace Movement Aotearoa (New Zealand), Peace Reso.org, Peninsula Peace and Justice Center (Palo Alto, CA), People's Campaign for the Constitution, People Powered Impeachment, People's Email Network, People's Glorious Five Year Plan, Picnic to Impeach, Pixel4Peace.org, Playing in Traffic, PledgeToImpeach.org, Political Cooperative, Politics and Art, Progressive Action Alliance, Progressive Action Center, Progressive Avenues, Progressive Democrats of America, Progressive Democrats of Hawaii Project Filibuster, Project for the OLD American Century, Refusing to Kill.org, Rescue Our Democracy, Sacramento for Democracy (CA), St Pete for Peace (FL), Sampsonia Way, San Diego for Democracy, School of the Americas Watch, Sheehan for Congress, South Florida Impeachment Coalition, South Mountain Peace Action (Maplewood & South Orange, NJ), Springs Action Alliance (CO), Stop the War Coalition (UK), Students for Impeachment, Students Towards a New Direction (STAND), Summit County Progressive Democrats (OH), The Known UnKnowns, The Politically Incorrect Cabaret, The Rational Response Squad, Think Blue Dems, Time for Accountability, Toronto Coalition to Stop the War (Canada), Torture Abolition and Survivors Support Coalition International, True Blue

Liberal.org, Trumansburg Impeachment (NY), Truth Empowered, Truthtelling Project, UC Nuclear, Underground Action Alliance, Unitarian Universalist Peace and Justice Group (Nantucket, MA), United Blue USA, United for Veterans (Wayne, MI), United Progressives, Upbeat Defiance, US Peace Memorial, US Tour of Duty: Iraq Veterans and Military Families Demand the Truth, Velvet Revolution, Vet Gulf March, Veteran Intelligence Professionals for Sanity, Veterans for Peace, Chapter 27, Virginia Grassroots Coalition, Voters for Peace, We the People for Peace, We the People Network, We the People Now, We The People United Bangladesh.org, Peace Surge, Peace and Justice Action League of Spokane (WA), Stop the War (UK), U.S. Peace Council, World Can't Wait.org, World Prout Assembly, Komite Internazionalista- Basque, Asociación Paz, Igualdad y Solidaridad Internacional, Arab Cause Solidarity Committee, Iraq Solidarity Association in Stockholm, Málaga, Spain, Stop Fascism Action Network, The Asian Jurists Centre, Association of Human Rights Defenders in Iraq (AHRDI), The African Center for Human Rights (ACHR), Veterans for Peace, Your Declaration of Independence.org , Arab Lawyers Network-UK, Conservative Centre of Environmental & Reserves in Fallujah (CCERF), Willie Nelson Peace Research Institute, Studies Centre for Human Rights and Democracy, The Iraqi Centre for Human Rights, Association internationale des droits de l'homme.